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UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION

ATOMIC SAFETY AND LICENSING BOARD PANEL

PRE-HEARING CONFERENCE

IN THE MATTER OF:

PRIVATE FUEL STORAGE LLC

(Independent Spent Fuel

Storage Installation)

: Docket No.

: 72-22-ISFSI

____-_________ x

Tuesday, August 12, 2003

The above-entitled matter came on for hearing,

pursuant to notice, at 1:00 p.m.

BEFORE:

MICHAEL C. FARRAR, Chairman

PETER S. LAM, Administrative Judge
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1 P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2 1:00 p.m.

3 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let's go on the record.

4 This is an August 12th, 1 p.m. call on the PFS

5 scheduling matter. This is Mike Farrar, at NRC

6 Headquarters. I have with me Judge Peter Lam. Our

7 colleague, Judge Klein, is away today and will not be

8 participating in the call . I also have with me our

9 law clerk, Susan Lam, and our support person, Karen

10 Pollack. Who for the company, again, Mr. Soper?

11 MR. GAUKIER: Paul Gaukler, and Jay Soper,

12 and Sean Barnett's here for the company.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Thank you Mr. Gaukler.

14 Ms. Chancellor?

15 MS. CHANCELLOR: Ah, yes, Denise

16 Chancellor, Connie Nakahara, Jim Soper, and Jean

17 Braxton, for the state of Utah.

18 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, your new

19 counsel, or additional counsel are not going to

20 participate?

21 MS. CHANCELLOR: That is correct. They're

22 not appearing as counsel at this time.

23 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: And Ms. Marco?

24 MS. MARCO: Catherine Marco for NRC staff,

25 and with me is Mr. Bernard Stapleton. Also, I
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1 understand on the call is Sherwin Turk for NRC Staff.

2 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right. Mr.

3 Stapleton, thank you for joining us again in case we

4 have any safeguard-type questions. Just to review the

5 bidding, I think this is our fourth pre-hearing

6 conference, either in person or on the phone. There

7 was one on May 29th, one in June, one on July 28th,

8 and now August 12th.

9 In those early conferences we, I believe,

10 came up with schedules that would have allowed us all

11 to meet the Commission's instructions to have this

12 case finished by year end. Since that time, two

13 things have happened.

14 As we discussed last time, the company

15 took longer to prepare its - took longer and prepared

16 more reports than they had initially indicated, and

17 again, when I really mention that, that's not to

18 assess any blame, but just to state a fact that

19 affects our scheduling.

20 And second, in our last discussion, we

21 talked about the staff wanting to do a set of requests

22 for additional information, or RAIs, that had not been

23 included in the earlier schedule. So those are two

24 new developments since we worked out a schedule that

25 would have had us finish at year end.
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1 I understand the party had a session last

2 Thursday, August 7th. That's why we decided to have

3 this phone call, to find out how that RAI planning

4 session had worked. Who will address that for us?

5 MR. TURK: Hi, this is Sherwin Turk, may

6 I address this to the staff, Your Honor?

7 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes, if you'd just tell

8 me first, was the State there?

9 MR. TURK: Yes.

10 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, thank you.

11 MR. TURK: The meeting lasted from

12 approximately 8:30 a.m. to 10:30 a.m. There were

13 approximately 20 people, probably over 20 people in

14 attendance, including one person representing the

15 state of Utah, and that was Mr. Joseph Eagan who has

16 recently been retained, as I understand, by the State

17 of Utah, in a consultant capacity.

18 That' s my understanding based on you know,

19 an indication I received from Denise Chancellor, and

20 Mr. Eagan has signed a non-disclosure affidavit which

21 I reviewed and determined it was consistent with the

22 Board's order establishing the need for that affidavit

23 as approved by the Board.

24 And we clarified during the meeting, Mr.

25 Eagan said he was not to communicate any information
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1 that he learned in the meeting with the State of

2 Nevada or other persons not involved in the

3 proceeding, and that the information can only be used

4 in those proceedings, and with that clarification we

5 all went forward with the meeting.

6 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me interrupt there

7 with a safeguards-related question. As I understand,

8 the way the system works for someone like Mr. Eagan or

9 any of the outside witnesses, the Governor has to

10 actually designate them. Do I understand that

11 correctly? Or do we have sub-delegations involved

12 here?

13 MR. TURK: I believe you can have a sub-

14 delegation. In this particular instance I think we've

15 allowed the state of Utah's attorney to determine who

16 would have the need to know the information for use in

17 the litigation.

18 Outside the context of this adjudicatory

19 proceeding, normally the State would designate, and

20 that would be the Governor's designation. Persons who

21 would have access to safeguards information, but I

22 think we've accepted the idea that the attorneys for

23 the State could do that.

24 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, do me a favor

25 Mr. Turk, you and Mr. Stapleton, as we go through
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1 this, as we've said before, safeguards, while we're

2 responsible for the course of the hearing, we do not

3 have any particular expertise in safeguards.

4 We'll get into it if we have to, but

5 basically, through the years, this has been a Staff

6 function, so if Mr. Stapleton or any of his superiors,

7 or anyone in OGC thinks anything here is being done

8 without sufficient security, please bring it

9 immediately to our attention.

10 MR. TURK: All right, and may I make one

11 more comment on the last answer I gave you, Your

12 Honor? If some party, other than the State of Utah

13 was involved in the litigation of this contention, we

14 wouldn't need the Governor of the State to designate

15 them. We wouldn't need the party, or the

16 representative of the party in the proceeding to make

17 the need for no -- the need to know determination.

18 Essentially that's what's going on now with my

19 statement that we can accept counsel to the State's

20 determination of whether Mr. Eagan, or some other

21 person has a need to know.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Turk, not to get too

23 far afield, if that were a private party, isn't there

24 - wouldn't they need, they might need a full-blown

25 security clearance since they wouldn't be designated
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1 by a Governor, or am I wrong there?

2 MR. TURK: No, I don't think so, Your

3 Honor. That would only be if we were going to a level

4 of clearance above safeguards information. If we got

5 into classified information, they would need the

6 clearance review.

7 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, good.

8 MR. TURK: Mr. Stapleton, is this

9 consistent with your understanding?

10 MR. STAPLETON: Yes. This is Bernard

11 Stapleton. I agree with what Mr. Turk has just said.

12 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, well keep

13 your eye on this for us, because you are much more

14 knowledgeable about it than we are.

15 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: Mr. Turk, this is Judge

16 Lam.

17 MR. TURK: Yes.

18 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: The Mr. Eagan you talk

19 about, is he the same individual associated with the

20 law firm who's doing the work for the State of Nevada?

21 MR. TURK: Yes.

22 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: Okay, thank you.

23 MR. TURK: And incidentally, we had a

24 meeting with PFS approximately one month ago, which

25 Marty Moss was in attendance. Mr. Moss is a partner
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1 of Mr. Eaganis and is also working on behalf of Nevada

2 with respect to the proposed Yucca Mountain

3 repository.

4 During that meeting, most of the meeting,

5 or I should say, a portion of the meeting involved

6 publicly disclosable information. Another portion

7 included discussion of safeguards information, and Mr.

8 Moss was excluded from the meeting concerning the

9 safeguards information, because at that time, he had

10 not been identified as a representative of the Utah,

11 nor had there been a need to know representation made

12 by the State of Utah.

13 And our understanding at that time was

14 that he was present at the conference for the State of

15 Nevada, and he did not correct that impression,

16 because I introduced him to the meeting, and at that

17 time there was no representation made that he was

18 representing Utah.

19 And things have now changed, in which Utah

20 has since apparently retained the Eagan and Moss firm

21 to help them in this decision.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, go ahead Mr.

23 Turk with the substance of the August 7th meeting.

24 MR. TURK: The Staff at the meeting went

25 through a number of questions that were likely to be
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1 the subject of requests for additional information.

2 We indicated that the requests for additional

3 information may include additional requests that we

4 did not mention orally in the meeting, and that some

5 of the things we asked about in the meeting may not

6 appear in the final RAIs that are issued.

7 And those RAIs are scheduled to be issued

8 this Friday, August 15th. PFS indicated that this was

9 a preliminary list of questions and not the final set

10 that would be produced in writing. The nature of

11 these questions touched upon pretty much all of the

12 safeguards information report.

13 That would including the report from the

14 crash into the transfer building, the crash into the

15 cap, the probability assessment, the angle and the

16 speed report, which we have now indicated that, in a

17 separate letter today, they may not be treated as

18 safeguards information.

19 That one report on impact angle would be

20 - does not have to be treated as safeguards

21 information. It also touched upon the concrete

22 benchmark report, which need not be treated as

23 safeguards information.

24 The question included some requests for

25 clarifications as well as some questions which would
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1 indicate that additional analysis is necessary, and

2 when we issue the RAIs we'll try to make it more clear

3 as to where we're looking for more analysis, versus

4 just simply a little more information. But it's

5 apparent to the Staff that there is a need for more

6 analysis to be done by PFS.

7 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: When those requests are

8 served, will -- I assume it's appropriate for us to

9 have a copy?

10 MR. TURK: We can certainly provide a copy

11 to the Board. I think that normal course of business

12 is not to do that, but I think here, given the short

13 schedule and obvious relevance of the questions to the

14 matter in litigation, it certainly would be

15 appropriate for the Board to have copies of the RAIs

16 as well.

17 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me ask if any party

18 has objections, Mr. Soper or Mr. Gaukler? Any

19 objections on that?

20 MR. GAUKLER: No objections.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Ms. Chancellor?

22 MS. CHANCELLOR: No objection, Your Honor.

23 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, then just for

24 completeness, Mr. Turk, in particular, in case any

25 arguments come up, it would be good for us to have
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1 those in our hand.

2 MR. TURK: Very good, Your Honor. We'll

3 serve them on the Board as well as PFS and the State

4 of Utah.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, and Mr. Gaukler at

6 the end of that meeting - you said, Mr. Turk, that

7 meeting went on for a couple of hours?

8 MR. TURK: Yes.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: At the end of that

10 meeting Mr. Gaukler, were you able to form an

11 impression of how long it-would take you to respond to

12 it?

13 MR. GAUKLER: Not that meeting, but we

14 looked at the questions as we understood them. The

15 meeting was very productive in the sense that we

16 received very specific questions that enabled us to

17 start working on them right away and we are in the

18 process of working on to what we believe are the

19 questions, which we believe were very specific, so we

20 have a good idea of these preliminary questions that

21 the Staff has identified. We have since then - -

22 believe that working aggressively, we can complete

23 these by August 29th. There are a couple unknowns in

24 that.

25 One of them is just the fact that with
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1 the, as Mr. Turk mentioned, we don't know the exact

2 RAI until we have those in hand. We hope to have

3 those Friday and have them out to all of you by

4 Monday. So we'll have a chance to review those RAIs

5 and to what extent they differ from what we are doing,

6 and to what extent we're doing what the Staff intended

7 by the questions.

8 In this respect, we understand from the

9 nature of the questions that some of them do involve

10 analyses and we have our people working on those

11 analyses now, and so we will be reviewing the

12 questions and answers - questions that we'll get this

13 Friday.

14 I believe that, based on our current

15 understanding, we believe that we can meet the August

16 29th date. As I communicated to both Mr. Turk and the

17 State, we can't say right now that we can meet that

18 because we need to look at the RAI questions

19 themselves that we get, and for that reason we would

20 propose that we have a second conference call next

21 Wednesday or early to mid next week.

22 We propose next Wednesday, where we would

23 be able to confirm or not that the August 29th date is

24 doable and at that point in time, if it would then

25 make sense to go ahead and try to make establish a
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1 detailed schedule, which we believe was assuming the

2 August 29th date is doable.

3 We will be able to get a couple of weeks

4 of hearing in before Judge Kline took off.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me make sure I

6 understood one of your last remarks there, Mr.

7 Gaukler. Were you suggesting we not try to come up

8 with a detailed schedule today? Or that we come up

9 with a detailed schedule today and confirm or change

10 it next Wednesday?

11 MR. GAUKLER: I guess my thought was it

12 would make more sense if everybody was going to be

13 present next Wednesday to try to come up with a

14 detailed schedule next Wednesday, once we have

15 confirmed in fact that we believe we can meet the

16 August 29th date.

17 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: I'm pausing because I

18 suspected we would have this -- that at this call, we

19 would come up with a schedule, and, well, I understand

20 the reasons for waiting. I was prepared to go ahead

21 with whatever date you suggested, just to come up with

22 a schedule.

23 You know, not to hold you to that date,

24 because again, however long you take to support your

25 Application, is, to me, the time you're entitled to,
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1 but you doht't think having everybody here, we can't

2 possibly move forward to tentatively map out a

3 schedule today?

4 MR. GAUKLER: We certainly could

5 profitably move forward with the - on the basis of an

6 assumption of August 29th, but I'd assume we would

7 need to look at the RAIs that we would get and I - see

8 whether or not we have new ones, whether or not we're

9 understanding what the RAIs are asking. Make sure

10 that we're on the right track and respond to them as

11 we understand them.

12 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Gaukler, let's do

13 this. I would prefer -- and Judge Lam is nodding in

14 agreement -- that we at least sketch out a schedule

15 today, not to hold you to it. If you can't do your

16 work by August 29th, you know, all well and good, but

17 it seems to me there are some, probably some

18 philosophical issues about scheduling and time needed

19 that would be useful to thrash out today, even if we

20 have to amend the exact date next week. I'd be much

21 more comfortable doing that.

22 MR. GAUKLER: I think that there would be

23 things that we could thrash out that would - today,

24 and at least make sure everybody understands what

25 everybody's position is.
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1 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Well, let me ask -- on

2 that note, let me ask the Staff a question. In its

3 order, the Commission's order last May, declining to

4 review at that time our probability question, they

5 made a number of suggestions about procedural devices

6 that might be used. I called everyone's attention to

7 that in the last order we issued, particularly page 7

8 of the Commission's opinion. One of the things, you

9 know, these were just examples, I don't think they

10 were necessarily insisting on any of them, but wanted

11 to throw them out there for consideration.

12 One of them was foregoing a formal NRC

13 Staff Evaluation. Mr. Turk, can you speak to that?

14 MR. TURK: We're aware of that suggestion

15 in the Commission's order. We don't understand from

16 that that the Commission was directing us not to

17 conduct the evaluation. I think they just held that

18 out as one potential option.

19 In response to that suggestion by the

20 Commission, the Staff has foregone, and I mentioned

21 this is a previous conference call, we've foregone the

22 performance of our own independent assessment.

23 We had been thinking, before the

24 Commission issued that order, of having an analysis

25 conducted by one of the national laboratories, which
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1 would have gone far beyond what the staff intends to

2 do now with the evaluation of the PFS analysis.

3 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: So you're saying that an

4 effect what you're doing does, in a way, carry out the

5 spirit of this recommendation?

6 MR. TURK: Yes, because what we had talked

7 about doing previously would have had us performing

8 our own analysis the same way that Dr. Luke performed

9 an analysis of seismic stability and we've now

10 foregone that.

11 We may still have some confirmatory

12 analyses done by a national laboratory or by the Staff

13 itself, but it wouldn't be this full scale sort of

14 analysis that we were thinking of doing initially, but

15 we are carrying out that suggestion to a certain

16 extent.

17 I don't understand that the Commission's

18 asking the Staff to forego if the evaluation of the

19 PFS analysis, and unless the Commission's going to

20 direct us not to, it's our intention to proceed to

21 evaluate the PFS analysis.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right. Thank you

23 Mr. Turk, that's helpful.

24 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: And this is Judge Lam,

25 Mr. Turk, in that context, don't you think a Staff
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1 independent analysis would be useful?

2 MR. TURK: It always could be useful, but

3 we hope that the approach that we've decided upon will

4 provide the very foundation for a conclusion by the

5 Licensing Board and the Commission of the issues from

6 the proceeding.

7 While we haven't lined up any specifics

8 yet for our own analysis, we do intend to look at

9 several aspects of what PFS is providing so that we

10 can get a good handle on their analysis, and I think

11 with that as well as our own evaluation of what PFS is

12 done, we'll be able to come to you with what we

13 believe to be a sound position.

14 And of course, we're open to seeing what

15 the State provides as well and I'm sure the Board

16 will consider the State's evaluation with the same

17 close review and careful consideration that we give

18 all of the other parties

19 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: Right, because our

20 prior experience with Dr. Luke's analysis, is that I

21 think what the Staff has done on an independent basis,

22 has served this proceeding well.

23 MR. TURK: Yes, and I appreciate that,

24 Your Honor.

25 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Another one of the --
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1 and sir, thank you for that helpful explanation.

2 Another item that the Commission had mentioned was

3 forbidding summary disposition or other motions and I

4 think we've never discussed this specifically, but I

5 think given the history of the case, all of the

6 schedules we've worked to have assumed that there will

7 be sufficient factual matters and disputes that we

8 would go to the hearing.

9 But we did talk last time about this

10 overarching legal issue that I believe it was Mr.

11 Soper originally raised, and we were going to hear

12 from the State today on whether they wanted to go

13 forward with a motion for partial summary disposition

14 which, if successful, could be very helpful in

15 dramatically changing the course of the evidence, and

16 thereby saving time. Mr. Soper, are you prepared to

17 speak to that?

18 MR. SOPER: Yes, Your Honor. The remarks

19 from our last conversation or telephone conference

20 were sort of offhand that sort of struck me as the

21 conference occurred. On reflection, we've looked at

22 this idea and it turns out that we believe it's too

23 intertwined with the facts and fact-specific to be

24 able to do anything productive with those issues at

25 this time. So I think that the best way is to present
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1 all of the evidence and argue the case at the end.

2 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, thank you Mr.

3 Soper. That's helpful. So, then again, in terms of

4 the Commissions order, essentially we - I think it

5 better to move forward to a hearing than to have

6 everybody briefing a very detailed summary disposition

7 motion and us spending time to dispose of it, but Mr.

8 Gaukler, I would hear from you.

9 If you all want to retain the right to do

10 that, now would be the time, before we set a schedule

11 for you to say that.

12 MR. GAUKLER: I have no problem with what

13 Mr. Soper suggested. From what their, I understand

14 from his statement, which I assume to be the case

15 based on how I interpretation that he's not going to

16 make any motions in limine to exclude any of our

17 testimony on the basis of that argument.

18 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: That would seem to go

19 hand in hand --

20 MR. GAUKLER: That seems to go hand in

21 hand. Agree.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: But Mr. Soper, let me

23 not speak for you.

24 MR. SOPER: Well, I think one of the

25 reasons that I'm saying that it's unproductive to

COR NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 2344433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 www~nalrgross.com



14097

1 bring this at this time is because the facts are still

2 unknown. The Staff hasn't decided the extent of the

3 RAIs. They haven't been responded to.

4 We don't know what evidence, what more

5 reports might be filed or modified, and then we have

6 no idea what the pre-filed testimony might be. So to

7 say this is an absolute decision that we're not going

8 to file any motion in limine, I think it's just, the

9 reasoning is, it's just too uncertain at this time.

10 Not that we know that we won't be doing it.

11 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, I guess, let

12 me volunteer something here, and whenever I volunteer

13 something, you all are free to correct my impression.

14 It seems to me that if the motion in limine of that

15 degree of significance were to be filed, one of the

16 earlier schedules had us hearing motions in limine,

17 not getting written replies, and arguing them the day

18 of the motion.

19 It seems to me if we get something of that

20 magnitude in limine, we're going to do nothing other

21 than carry it with the case. I certainly wouldn't

22 want to try to decide something like that the morning

23 of the hearing without written replies from the other

24 side. Does anyone have any problem with that?

25 MR. GAUKLER: As a matter of fact, that
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1 would be our expressed preference Your Honor, that if

2 the State doesn't want to raise the issue now and

3 brief it now, they know about probability, and they

4 know the basic argument. They don't want to raise

5 that now and brief it now, we don't want it disrupting

6 the schedule, and it should be decided and resolved at

7 the end, as far as the funding.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Hearing no objection, or

9 with no further correction to what I said, I think

10 that's the way we will proceed. We will not any

11 motions of that significance be free to file, but we

12 would carry it with the case, and maybe not even hear

13 any argument the morning of the trial other than the

14 one minute summary of everyone's -- you know, what

15 people's positions might be.

16 Mr. Gaukler, the other point I wanted to

17 ask you about was, in terms of framing the schedule,

18 are you willing to forego the filing of any motion for

19 summary disposition that would decide the case in your

20 favor without a trial?

21 MR. GAUKLER: I've always been focusing on

22 that assumption. Yes Your Honor.

23 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, thank you Mr.

24 Gaukler. So, with those background responses to the

25 Commission's suggestions in mind, and of course we've
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1 already indicated the given that safeguards

2 information in the hearings would be here rather than

3 out in Salt Lake, let's proceed to talk about a

4 schedule. Have you all had any opportunity to discuss

5 a consensus schedule since the August 7th meeting?

6 MR. GAUKLER: Not really, Your Honor. I

7 have kind of set forth in general terms what I would

8 foresee as a schedule based on August 29th date for

9 responding to the RAIs which I have orally advised

10 both the State and the Staff of yesterday or the day

11 before, yesterday it was, but we have not talked in

12 terms of consensus on those dates I have proposed.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Did either of them get

14 back to you and say that's the greatest thing they

15 ever heard and they're in total agreement with it?

16 MR. GAUKLER: No.

17 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, then why

18 don't you --

19 MR. TURK: Your Honor, before we get into

20 the specific dates --

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay.

22 MR. TURK: This is Sherwin Turk. I'd like

23 to note that I did have a conversation with Mr.

24 Gaukler and indicated that I had problems with the

25 basic schedule he had developed as well as some
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1 portions of it.

2 And I think maybe our time would be better

3 spent if the parties could talk today and could come

4 up with, perhaps two different consensus schedules.

5 One which would assume that PFS can respond on August

6 29th to the RAIs and a second one that would assume

7 that PFS responds later than that.

8 And we could put that together in writing

9 with a consensus of what those schedules look like,

10 get them to the Board so that all parties and the

11 Board can consider them, before a conference call next

12 week.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: That's an excellent

14 idea. Let's, in fact, if we can wrap this up quickly,

15 we'll give you the rest of this conference call.

16 Would that be useful, Mr. Turk?

17 MR. TURK: It would be useful for us to do

18 that, maybe not as part of this conference call, but

19 we could call each other this afternoon and talk some

20 more.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, your option here,

22 we could sign off at the appropriate moment and you

23 could all stay on the phone.

24 MR. GAUKLER: We don't need it on the

25 record, so -
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1 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Oh no, yeah, no, no, the

2 Court Reporter would leave. We would leave, and you

3 could just use this conference call, or if you don't

4 want to do that, hang up and call each other.

5 MR. TURK: I'd prefer the latter because

6 I'm at home right now and I'd like to come back into

7 the office before we place the call.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, sounds good.

9 Let's do this though, let's go over philosophically

10 some of the points in the schedule so that to the

11 extent it would help you all agree on a schedule,

12 you'll understand some of our thinking about time.

13 One of the first things you were going to

14 do was name witnesses, and one of the things the

15 Commission said was let's keep -- would it be

16 beneficial to limit the number of witnesses? Now, in

17 doing that, that's something I would hope you all

18 could do by agreement.

19 Maybe there's points that don't need a lot

20 of elaboration but obviously we can't have one side

21 having all of the witnesses they want, and then the

22 other side being limited. So keep that in mind, and

23 as you talk about it, whatever number of witnesses you

24 come up with, I would ask you, based on past

25 experience, reserve one day of hearing per one
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1 witness, unless some witness is speaking to such a

2 minor point that they're going to be on and off

3 quickly, but that's been our experience.

4 We will try to do better than that, but

5 for purposes of laying out a schedule, I think it's

6 better to allow that.

7 MR. GAUKLER: Your Honor?

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Unless anyone wants to

9 be heard on that?

10 MR. GAUKLER: I don't want necessarily to

11 be heard on that, but this ties into - I wasn't

12 thinking of limiting the number of witnesses as such,

13 but I'll report extra reports. It seems to mean extra

14 reports. Our intuitive quite query in terms of Doctor

15 Cornell using input from the British reports and the

16 General Electric reports, and also the relationship in

17 terms of issues in the different reports and so it's

18 our intent right now to try to put on our core group

19 of witnesses as one big panel, with the idea of trying

20 to expedite the process to the extent that that would

21 serve to expedite the process.

22 I would see expediting the process in

23 several respects. I know that last time, in the

24 seismic hearing in particular, we had a lot of

25 different panels and there were situations between
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1 different panels, we might get, with witness X we may

2 pursue a path of inputs he got from witness Y, and

3 witness Y wasn't on the stand and therefore witness X

4 would be asked about the nature of the input and he

5 was allowed to answer to the extent of his information

6 and knowledge, where by having everybody on the stand,

7 there's the question about input.

8 Dr. Cornell used, and there would be the

9 whole tech world right there, and vice versa. You

10 know, why didn't you use a particular speed in your

11 analysis, and is that related to the total approach

12 set forth in Dr. Cornell's report and so we allow the

13 questions that could come up by focusing on witnesses

14 individually, or a panel of the witnesses

15 individually, would be resolved by putting all of our

16 witnesses on at once, and we would propose to do that.

17 And basically I confirmed that a panel

18 would be available throughout a part of October

19 basically, and the first part of November.

20 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Gaukler I can see

21 some benefit, and you're right to cite the seismic

22 experience, but I would caution you to be careful not

23 to overdo that approach, and to some extent,

24 everything's inter-related, but I don't know that we

25 want a whole group up there in a whole -- well, if --
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1 just keep that in mind. It's your case. You have the

2 burden of proof. We don't want to keep you from

3 presenting the case the way you want, but we do have

4 this duty to keep the proceeding moving efficiently,

5 so, as you implement the idea you just mentioned, make

6 sure you don't overdo it.

7 MR. GAUKLER: Yes Your Honor, I guess I

8 would, you know, I would be having the witnesses that

9 really are focused on our core case in terms of, as we

10 understand it, the full-deck Stone and Webster

11 analysis, and Dr. Cornell, and the angles and these

12 reports, so it would be the four extra reports that

13 support our case, and my thought was that it just

14 would be handy to have people there to respond to

15 questions that may come up in other people's testimony

16 or asking other people in terms of the various aspects

17 of their testimony and it would save time in terms of

18 cross examination of a witness who might not be the

19 primary who is responsible for a particular point in

20 fact, and that we do it by having everybody there at

21 once, and in combination with the general Board

22 direction, that you know, the cross examination be

23 focused on the witness who's responsible for the

24 particular area.

25 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: And I understand that,
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1 I'm not quarreling with your principal thrust of that.

2 I guess one, not a downside in terms of efficiency,

3 but it may be a downside in terms of resources if the

4 whole case proceeds that way, that would mean all

5 parties would need all their witnesses there, all the

6 time, because if you have a panel on, and I'm an

7 opposition party, I can't afford just to have one of

8 my experts there.

9 I may need to have all my experts there in

10 order to deal with the panel. So, are you saying that

11 for the, let's just use for purposes for argument four

12 weeks of the hearing, that if everybody follows this

13 approach, all the witnesses would have to be -- all of

14 the experts would have to be there all the time.

15 Or am I reading -- and anyone else other

16 than Mr. Gaukler can address that. Am I reading too

17 much into how this would work?

18 MR. GAUKLER: I guess that'd be a choice,

19 and I guess we would be trying to have all our experts

20 there for basically the, you know, two, two and half

21 weeks of hearing which would be before Judge Kline

22 took off, for the great majority of that time, and

23 some conflicts that I know I have right now with the

24 core witnesses. The conference is very limited, and

25 basically I told them, I want them there.
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CHAIRMAN FARRAR: How do the other parties

react to this suggestion of a general approach to the

case?

MR. TURK: Your Honor, Sherwin Turk

speaking for the Staff.

CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes.

MR. TURK: I'm a proponent of the approach

Mr. Gaukler is advocating, with limitations. For

instance, I think that discussions of the transfer

building should be confined to one panel. I think

discussions of the camp to perhaps another panel, if

in fact they're different analyses, and perhaps on the

aircraft angles.

They too could have a separate panel, so

that we wouldn't have to have all witnesses in

attendance on all days, but wherever we could

consolidate testimony, I think that's preferable to

having small pieces with separate witnesses.

If their testimony relates to a certain

overall subject, such as the CTD, then it is possible,

I would say, to put to their testimony out together.

Other than the aircraft crash angles and speeds, which

I think is a separate issue, and I believe it's a

tabulation of publicly available information.

CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, Ms.
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1 Chancellor?

2 MS. CHANCELLOR: Mr. Soper will address

3 this, Your Honor.

4 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right. Mr. Soper?

5 MR. SOPER: We're struggling with this.

6 We don't know the extent of the testimony and in fact,

7 we don't even know the extent of all of our witnesses.

8 We've contacted some people as late as last week and

9 found to address some areas.

10 To say that we can guarantee complete

11 panels of all those experts to testify for a period of

12 time at this stage is more than we can deal with. I

13 think this will develop as we get closer to hearing.

14 I don't think we can deal with it now.

15 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Soper, I was less

16 concerned about how you wanted to present your case.

17 You know, if you want to present your case with

18 individual witnesses, you know, we can talk about

19 whether that's sufficient, but if the company puts on,

20 you know, one grand panel that would force you, I

21 assume, to have many experts handy at the same time.

22 So, we need you to be thinking about how you would be

23 able to do that.

24 MR. SOPER: Well, it would affect us in

25 one way, and that is that we would have to have our
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experts available when the counterpart expert is

testifying for the company. So, that would affect us

somewhat. If they're contemplating putting all their

experts on in one panel. Is that what I understand?

CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Well, maybe not all in

one but take it, not all -- somewhere in between all

in one panel and all separately. Is that a fair

paraphrase Mr. Gaukler?

MR. GAUKLER: That's a fair paraphrase and

obviously, if you keep on thinking it would separate

at the most, right now, I see that she's potentially

relatively limited. I mean, there's not -- they have

parts, but they're not integral parts to the overall

case.

CHAIRMAN FARRAR: We'd rather not belabor

this any further, why don't we leave that to one of

the discussions you all would be having.

MR. GAUKLER: Okay.

CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Soper, one of the

early schedules had you doing your reports, whether

those are critiques or affirmative reports I think

four weeks after the company's reports were filed, and

then had the Staff two and half weeks after that. Is

that still the kind of thing you're thinking about?

MR. SOPER: We're thinking about now three
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1 weeks following whenever the last tesponse to RAIs are

2 from the company.

3 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Three weeks after the

4 last RAI, okay, and Staff?

5 MR. TURK: Your Honor, we were thinking of

6 approximately three and a half to four weeks after the

7 last RAI response.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay.

9 MR. GAUKLER: We would, Your Honor, we

10 would take, we will probably have some differences of

11 opinion, but the facts of this case three weeks after

12 the last RAI response.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: On the theory that while

14 they need to look at the last RAI, they should have

15 some of their work done before then?

16 MR. GAUKLER: Yes, the majority of their

17 work done before then, and also to the extent that

18 there may be some new information in the RAIs that

19 they might need to address analytically at some point.

20 For this point they would have testimony to put that

21 in.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes, I think you made

23 that point last time. That even if they don't get it

24 into their report, their report is not the last chance

25 they have before the trial to put something in.
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1 MR. GAUKLER: I think the reports on it

2 could be, certainly could start bringing in that they

3 are independently advancing themselves, or responding

4 to the particular reports we've already filed, to the

5 extent we present them new analyses as our RAI

6 responses to which they believe they need to do

7 additional analyses of some sort, we would see that

8 they would have up to their testimony to do that.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me see if I follow

10 this Mr. Gaukler. In effect then, we're saying -- we

11 would be saying, we had to wait for you all to do your

12 reports because that's your case.

13 MR. GAUKLER: Right.

14 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: We need to wait for the

15 Staff to do its report because that serves the public

16 interest in seeing what the NRC Staff thinks of your

17 Application, but the State doesn't have any such

18 obligations to put all in one place everything that it

19 thinks is bad about your application.

20 That they can do that either in a report

21 or in pre-filed testimony. Is that the kind of theory

22 behind what you just said?

23 MR. GAUKLER: And also that, just the

24 basic fact that the information in the RAIs will come

25 up later, so they probably should be given more time
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1 to respond to that than say the reports that they've

2 had since July.

3 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Back to the main point

4 I'm getting at, to see if I'm right on, is we don't

5 need in the public interest -- is what you're saying,

6 we don't need in the public interest to have the

7 State's position defined in one document? Is that?

8 MR. GAUKLER: That's probably correct.

9 Yes Your Honor. The State, as a matter of fact, has

10 the option like all Intervenor to rely solely upon

11 cross examination, for example.

12 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Soper, do you agree

13 with that? That there's in a sense less of a burden,

14 less of a requirement on you to have everything in one

15 place. In other words, you want to know what the

16 company thinks, all in one place, so you can go after

17 them.

18 The Staff - the public interest is served

19 by having one Staff document that says whether the

20 Staff likes or doesn't like the Applicant's proposal,

21 but you have more freedom or flexibility. That

22 there's not a need for you to have all of your

23 positions wrapped up in one document?

24 MR. SOPER: Well, it sounds to me like if

25 there's no preference to filing our reports,
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1 supplementary reports, along with direct testimony

2 then fine. Then we don't in fact have a deadline.

3 I wouldn't want to limit our participation of cross

4 examination.

5 We will have some affirmative direct

6 testimony, and it might be in the form of expert

7 reports, but if we can file those as Mr. Gaukler

8 suggested, that with our direct testimony, then maybe

9 that takes care of it.

10 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: I don't think he was

11 suggesting file them with it. I think he was saying,

12 file your expert reports, but to the extent that you

13 have more to come based on later information. You can

14 put that in your direct testimony.

15 I think what he was saying amounted to

16 giving you more flexibility in how to present your

17 case in pieces as opposed to all at once. Mr.

18 Gaukler, is that a fair -

19 MR. GAUKLER: I think it's a fair

20 statement. I think what I was, as I said before,

21 we're entitled to know what the State's position is

22 and to the extent that they're going to, and we talked

23 about this at the May 29th conference.

24 And that, you know, we're entitled to know

25 what the state's position is, and I would think that
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1 to the extent that they've had the actual reports, of

2 our extra reports available, and they should provide

3 their position in the context of extra reports that

4 their going to be filing at some point in time, but

5 those extra reports don't need to include all that

6 information that we filed subsequent to our extra

7 reports.

8 That day, at the May 29th hearing, we said

9 the State didn't have to file extra reports, but we

10 certainly would expect the State to be able to state

11 their position, because we're entitled to know their

12 position before we go into hearing on the various

13 technical questions. And there we said if they didn't

14 file the extra reports, they would expected to state

15 their position in a deposition

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Very well. Well let me

17 say this then. The Board would have no objection if

18 you all, in working out a schedule, give the State the

19 kind of flexibility that Mr. Gaukler has mentioned.

20 Right, the Applicant is entitled to know

21 what the State thinks in a timely fashion, but in

22 terms of having to gather that one document, or one

23 set of documents like the other parties will be

24 dealing, we would have no insistence on that if you

25 all don't. So, if that helps you work out scheduling
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1 a little better, please use that.

2 MR. GAUKLER: Okay.

3 MR. TURK: Your Honor, this is Sherwin

4 Turk. May I address the point for a moment?

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Certainly.

6 MR. TURK: When the concept of the State's

7 report was first introduced into the schedule, what we

8 had anticipated was that if the State had any of it's

9 own analyses that it wished to present, that those

10 would be presented early through this device of the

11 State identifying its report, sometime before the

12 Staff issued it's evaluation.

13 This was not conceived though as a State

14 evaluation of the PFS proposal, but rather a State

15 analysis of a it's own, and that's what we had asked,

16 and what PFS had asked for the State to develop early,

17 so we could see what they were doing independently,

18 and what we would have to address in order to weaken

19 our own testimony. That's very different from the

20 State's evaluation of what PFS proposes --

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: I think my recollection,

22 Mr. Turk, is the same as yours on that.

23 MR. TURK: Okay.

24 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Mr. Soper, do we know

25 yet if the state is going to have an affirmative
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1 analysis of it's own?

2 MR. SOPER: We will be doing some

3 affirmative analysis in various areas. I find that a

4 little bit difficult to separate that though from for

5 instance, the RAIs that the Staff is intending to file

6 since it will require analysis in particular areas may

7 affect what we do.

8 So, I don't see that this is a clear

9 distinction analysis of our own, completely divorced

10 from what the company may do.

11 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, I think we've

12 probably discussed this into greater extent as is

13 useful. Why don't you all, when you talk about

14 scheduling, you know, bear these factors in mind.

15 MR. TURK: Your Honor, one other point -

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: I'm sorry Mr. Turk.

17 MR. TURK: Oh, that's all right. The

18 other point I would make is that rather than testimony

19 being the first time that the State would divulge what

20 it's position is on the issue. It's position will be

21 well known by the time depositions are concluded.

22 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: But, let's talk about

23 depositions Mr. Turk.

24 MR. TURK: Okay.

25 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: One of the possibly
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1 appropriate measures the Commission talked about was

2 party disclosure in leu of discovery. Now, when, if

3 you go way back into the history of discovery, and

4 anyone can correct me if I'm wrong, before we had the

5 rules of discovery, you had kind of trial by surprise,

6 or by ambush.

7 Nobody in a typical civil case knew what

8 the other party was going to say, who their witnesses

9 were, and you just had to dance around as nimbly as

10 you could in the court room, and so discovery, one the

11 initial purposes was to allow you to find out what the

12 other side was going to say, who their witnesses were

13 going to be, what their theories were, so that you

14 could prepare.

15 Note, that was in an era, like I say, you

16 didn't even know who the other side's witnesses were.

17 Here, you know who they are, you'll have - you have

18 their report. You have pre-filed testimony. So, when

19 the Commission talks about disclosure in leu of

20 discovery, tell me why it is, if those were the

21 original purposes of discovery, why you need discovery

22 of witnesses who's views you already know?

23 And I know you're going to say, well we

24 want to test them with cross examination, test their

25 theories. Why can't, given that the Commission has
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1 asked us to consider this, why can't you just cross

2 examine them at the trial?

3 Now, I know that would take longer, but

4 you may think they have six defects in their

5 testimony, if you depose, then you might find out that

6 five of those defects don't exist so the trial will be

7 shorter, so we'll only deal with one of the defects.

8 But why do you need - and I know it's been

9 customary to have these depositions and the experts

10 ahead of time, but why is it not something we can

11 forego in this proceeding?

12 MR. TURK: I would refer to the Applicant

13 and the State on that question, Your Honor. I think

14 they're the ones who conduct the bulk of discovery.

15 MR. GAUKLER: I would think that, Your

16 Honor, to the extent that the parties have filed extra

17 reports that would provide understanding and the basis

18 of testimony, in so far as the extra reports filed are

19 concerned. That we could certainly limit. Right,

20 they would limit depositions, okay? I'm just thinking

21 out loud right now. I could limit depositions with

22 respect to areas where we have extra reports.

23 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Now -

24 MR. GAUKLER: For the scope of those types

25 of depositions. Say if you have a query example, for
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1 example, the State chooses not to file an extra report

2 on some topic, and is going to have a witness on that

3 topic, obviously you would want us to have a

4 deposition of that'person.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Why? Let me ask that,

6 if you get that person's pre-filed testimony, and we

7 allowed a little more time between the filing of pre-

8 filed testimony and the start of the hearing, could

9 you prepare to cross examine that person, rather than

10 go through discovery.

11 In fact, sometimes we have problems at one

12 of the prior hearings where we were constantly trying

13 to compare the answers given at trial to the answer

14 given at the deposition, and I'm not sure that would

15 - well, in theory that's a useful exercise, I'm not

16 sure as a practical matter it was.

17 Why is it sufficient to get their pre-

18 filed testimony and you just prepare your cross

19 examination in full knowledge of what they're going to

20 say and who they are, and you just do it as a hearing.

21 Now the hearing's going to be longer than it would

22 otherwise be.

23 MR. SOPER: I would address that Your

24 Honor, as Jim Soper.

25 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes, go ahead.
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1 MR. SOPER: I think, in my experience,

2 that depositions are absolutely necessary to prepare

3 both the cross examination and prepare your own direct

4 testimony for trial. I think the kind of information

5 that you elicit at a deposition differs greatly from

6 that, those questions you use in trial, but is

7 essential to preparing the trial testimony.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right then, Mr.

9 Soper, you would not be in favor in adopting the

10 Commission's possibly suggested measure here,

11 disclosure in leu of discovery?

12 MR. SOPER: Well, I took that to mean

13 providing documents rather than having to request

14 them. I didn't take that to mean that depositions

15 shouldn't be used.

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, Mr. Gaukler,

17 how would you respond to Mr. Soper? Does what he said

18 make sense?

19 MR. GAUKLER: Maybe I'm misreading this

20 and they were referring to documents, not cross

21 examination. I don't know if I would necessarily

22 agree with that. I do know that, you know, we would,

23 one reason that we want depositions or extra reports

24 is that you sent that-- made recommendations that we

25 haven't addressed and we may we respond to that in our
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1 pre-filed testimony.

2 And if we have to wait until we get all of

3 the pre-filed direct testimony, stuff that we would

4 otherwise identify in depositions and in respond to in

5 our testimony, would be pushed back to rebuttal. So,

6 I think that to the extent that just filing the extra

7 direct testimony early would not necessarily serve the

8 purpose for which we see the full extra report slash

9 deposition serving.

10 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, then what I

11 think I'm hearing from Mr. Soper and Mr. Gaukler is

12 not to try to do away with depositions. Mr. Turk is

13 that the position you're comfortable with?

14 MR. TURK: Well I hear that that's their

15 positions. I think depositions are useful. They're

16 not absolutely necessary, in fact, the Commission has

17 sub part al proceedings in which there's not even

18 cross examination. The Board's are asked to render

19 decisions based on the written positions.

20 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: This is probably a

21 little more difficult than your typical subpart

22 allocations?

23 MR. TURK: Yes, but here we do have cross

24 examinations and theoretically, we could do away with

25 depositions. I would suggest that we allow deposition
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1 of State but because in this case in particular, it's

2 the opportunity for parties to learn what criticisms

3 there are -of their positions by other parties, and can

4 then address those criticisms in their testimony when

5 they go be before the Board.

6 It may be that we can limit depositions,

7 rather than having them extend for too long a period

8 of time. Just ask the parties to limit themselves

9 only to those questions that they feel they need to

10 ask, and perhaps set a time limit, where a number of

11 days depends on how many depositions may be conducted

12 by any party. And, that way parties could be more

13 judicious in using their time.

14 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Well then much - none of

15 the parties and aiming in favor of abolishing

16 depositions, why don't we take Mr. Turks suggestion

17 and see if you all, as part of your scheduling can

18 find a way to - self limitations you can impose

19 usefully on yourself, unless someone disagrees with

20 that?

21 MR. GAUKLER: That makes sense to me Your

22 Honor. I see ways we might be able to limit

23 depositions but not exclude them entirely.

24 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, Mr. Soper?

25 MR. SOPER: I will try to be as efficient
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1 as possible in taking deposition, but we certainly

2 need them.

3 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, then let's

4 leave that, at least for the moment, for you all to

5 work out, and again, as we said about a half hour ago,

6 the reason for having all of this discussion is so

7 that as you do sit down and negotiate a near consensus

8 schedule as you can come up with, we - you know what

9 our thinking is.

10 After depositions, we would have pre-filed

11 direct was the original plan, but no pre-filed

12 rebuttal. Is that still the case?

13 MR. GAUKLER: That would be the case as

14 far as I see it, Your Honor. I think that one thing

15 we could do to speed us the process compared to what

16 happened, with respect to hearing previously, was to

17 have witnesses prepared to address the points raised

18 in the direct testimony of the other person that which

19 you want to rebut. Have that part of our direct

20 case, within our direct testimony.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me see if I

22 understand. So instead of just saying, this is Doctor

23 Jones, do you adopt your pre-filed testimony? Yes,

24 no, you're available for cross examination? You,

25 presenting that witness would ask questions that are
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1 in the nature of rebuttal of the other side's case, so

2 that then on the other side, cross examine, we're not

3 continuing to go round and round.

4 MR. GAUKLER: Right, the basis for,

5 therefore while we're have you had the chance since

6 you've had the chance if prepared the testimony to

7 review Dr. so and so's testimony. Are there

8 particular points that they haven't addressed and

9 would you like to address those now? Yes. Let's talk

10 about them, let's run through them.

11 And then therefore, we would have a

12 rebuttal to the pre-filed testimony done at the same

13 time we present our direct testimony and any substance

14 rebuttal should be just to new points that are raised

15 orally for the first time, that I've expressively

16 addressed in testimony.

17 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: And that would save what

18 seemed like the endlessly reversing ping pong ball we

19 had in some stages of the earlier hearing.

20 MR. GAUKLER: That's right Your Honor.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, and just in terms

22 of logistics, that's easier because you have a witness

23 telling the whole story then instead of coming back

24 four days later or something.

25 MR. GAUKLER: Right.
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1 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes, okay. Anybody have

2 objection to that?

3 MS. CHANCELLOR: That's very efficient

4 Your Honor.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, thanks, Ms.

6 Chancellor. Mr. Turk?

7 MR. TURK: No objection, Your Honor.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, good. The motions

9 in limine, all the schedules had them filed a few days

10 ahead of time, no written responses, argued the motion

11 - argued the morning or the first day of the hearing.

12 We talked in the last conference about

13 there may be won't, given the history of most of these

14 not being granted by this Board, that maybe there

15 would not be an excess of them. But such ones as they

16 are, do we want - do you want to have written, do you

17 want to allow time to have written replies and then

18 argument?

19 Or is everyone willing to forego the

20 written reply and just stand on their feet the first

21 morning?

22 MR. GAUKLER: I think our preference is

23 not to do it that way because it certainly helps us,

24 if even the night before, you have the written replies

25 and we have some idea of what we're getting into, we
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1 can talk about it a little bit. It is difficult I

2 would think to do, when we don't know what the reply

3 is going to be.

4 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: So the - this is Judge

5 Lam- within the history of this proceeding, you know,

6 most of the motions in limine have been denied because

7 I think we have been taking the approach here that the

8 Board is perfectly capable of assigning appropriate

9 weight during the testimony, unless they are

10 obviously, outrageously out of bounds.

11 MR. TURK: And I would say Your Honor that

12 I would think that, I guess I talked a little about

13 this to the Staff. I haven't talked about this with

14 the State. I think generally the majority of motions

15 of limine can be done away with, and I would see that

16 it makes no sense to have a motion of limine that goes

17 to the whole expertise of weight, or what necessarily

18 weight of the testimony.

19 And, I would see possibly the only

20 instance for a motion of limine might be if we think

21 something is way beyond the scope of the hearing

22 itself, apart from the specific witness's expertise or

23 weight or anything else.

24 Basically, we're going to have to go

25 through them all to a great impression relevance to
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1 hold them outside the scope of the hearing, and I

2 would at this point in time kind of, I wouldn't do

3 any motions of limine, and I right now, I wouldn't,

4 you know, we have an idea when we should get the

5 reports and depositions, whether or not we're running

6 across anything like that.

7 So I think if it's anything like that,

8 then we need somebody raising issues in the process of

9 the actual reports or the depositions that we think

10 are truly outside the balance. I think each party

11 would be obligated to bring that up at that point in

12 time so we avoid the motion of limine.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: I think that would be

14 useful. The more of that we could dispose of ahead of

15 time, the better. Why don't you do this then, then

16 don't allow a particularly large amount of time for

17 motions in laminae.

18 One, bring them up earlier if you can.

19 File a motion with us before we get that far along,

20 and second, unless the schedule permits it, then give

21 a very short time for motions in laminae, and we'll

22 leave it.

23 Say anyone who wants to oppose us can get

24 them into us the evening before, or if they don't want

25 to advise us ahead of time, help us with what their
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1 position is, they're only hurting themselves, and they

2 can stand up and respond orally the morning of the

3 hearing.

4 MR. TURK: Okay.

5 MS. CHANCELLOR: Your Honor, this is

6 Denise Chancellor. Getting something to you the

7 evening before may be difficult as the State is

8 traveling at that time.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: You're right.

10 MR. GAUKLER: That's one of replies, so

11 most likely - the State's talking about a reply so

12 that would apply to it's witnesses and not to - I

13 guess we could just get to a phone, and it wouldn't

14 directly effect the witnesses before the hearing

15 first.

16 So, if we were to file a motion, if PFS

17 were to file a motion in limine, we wouldn't

18 necessarily have to hear that the first day of

19 hearing.

20 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, because your

21 witnesses would be first?

22 MR. GAUKLER: Right, because our witnesses

23 would be first. If we filed a motion in limine we

24 could negotiate a different schedule being for getting

25 in a reply to you, deeming that necessary.
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1 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Excellent point Mr.

2 Gaukler, let's proceed on that basis. Well, with all

3 of this background we leave with you to negotiate a

4 schedule, and remember what we have done.

5 Based on our discussion last time, it

6 appears that we wouldn't be able to start until

7 October 27th, on Monday the 27th, and we were

8 essentially going to have two weeks then, although

9 Judge Kline might miss the last day or two.

10 And let's see, I see no holidays there and

11 except there is election day, but no federal

12 elections. Then we couldn't, so we planned two weeks

13 then. If we can start earlier than that, let's start

14 earlier than that. I think that we thought we were

15 being forced into that schedule.

16 If we can start earlier, we can start

17 earlier. Then, we would not be able to meet the weeks

18 of November 10th and 17th, in view of Judge Kline's

19 absence And, we had talked last time about

20 reconstituting the Board which no one was in favor of,

21 and about having him miss a substantial portion of the

22 hearing, which the Board believes is unworkable in

23 terms of our bringing out best expertise to bear,

24 making sure the record is well developed.

25 So, we would miss the weeks of the 10th
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1 and 17th of November because of his absence and the

2 following week, the week of the 24th is Thanksgiving

3 week. So, we talked about resuming and getting two

4 more weeks in, starting Tuesday, December 2nd and

5 going through Friday, December 12th.

6 So, those are the four weeks we had

7 blocked out. If we did that, and allowed five to

8 seven weeks for opening and reply, findings of fact,

9 then that takes you - it took us a month, we're in

10 mid-February. If it takes us more than a month, we're

11 in late February, mid-March.

12 That's a result the Commission I know

13 would like us to avoid, but we've talked here about

14 all the different ways of proceeding and trying to

15 save time, and the two factors that the company takes

16 more time and the Staff needing to do the RAIs have

17 messed up our original plans.

18 So, what I would urge you to do is to come

19 up with a schedule, but you know, no later than what

20 I just said. No later than the hearing starting

21 Monday, October 27th. If you can come up with

22 something, take in mind what we've talked about today.

23 If it starts earlier than that, that would

24 be all to the good. We will have another conference

25 call next Wednesday, August 20th. Is the same time
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1 alright with everybody? One p.m. Eastern, eleven

2 Mountain?

3 MR. GAUKLER: That' s fine with me Your

4 Honor.

5 MR. TURK: Fine here.

6 MS. CHANCELLOR: Your Honor, that's fine

7 with us, but we would like to raise a point with the

8 October 27th start date for the hearing.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right.

10 MS. CHANCELLOR: I think Mr. Soper is

11 probably in a better position to address that than I

12 am.

13 MR. SOPER: A similar thinking was that

14 when we went through the schedule last time, we

15 thought it was a little optimistic at that time, and

16 we didn't have the consideration of the slow down

17 caused by the RAIs. So, we were thinking the schedule

18 would have to be adjusted.

19 Clearly, had to be adjusted from one we

20 came up with last time, so to try to shoot for that

21 again, knowing that we have these additional delays,

22 I don't see how we can do that?

23 MR. TURK: I would take issue with Mr.

24 Soper' s understanding of the October 27th date that we

25 arrived at. I think it was arrived at with
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1 consideration and discussion of RAIs and knew that the

2 Staff that would be coming at that point in time, and

3 we, in fact, had pulled the schedule, in the event

4 that the pulled the schedule that included our recent

5 RAIs in a response there too, which had the hearing,

6 I think starting at least two weeks earlier than that.

7 So, we have pulled the specific schedule

8 from that proceeding, which I think had the hearing

9 start, I believe October 5th. I could be wrong, but

10 we're a couple weeks behind anyway.

11 MS. CHANCELLOR: Your Honor, Denise

12 Chancellor here. Based on our last conference call,

13 the most optimistic schedule that the Board could see

14 would be the State would see the Staff's position on

15 September 15th, and that to me seems to be a

16 triggering date, so if the Staff cannot take a

17 position by September 15th, that throws off the rest

18 of the schedule.

19 And, Mr. Turk said the most optimistic

20 that he could see would be three weeks after PFSIs RAI

21 responses and that would be at the earliest, September

22 19. That's if PFS could respond by August 29th. So,

23 to walk us into this August 27 as an absolute start

24 date, appears to us to be not workable.

25 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let's follow that
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1 through Ms. Chancellor. If the staff came up with

2 it's reply by September 19th -

3 MR. TURK: Your Honor, let me interrupt.

4 I'm sorry to do that. I didn't say three weeks, I

5 said three and a half to four weeks.

6 MS. CHANCELLOR: Oh, I'm sorry Sherwin.

7 MR. TURK: So, I hate to interrupt, but I

8 don't want to start with the wrong premise.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, thank you. So -

10 MS. CHANCELLOR: September 26th.

11 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: It could be as late as

12 September 26, would be the Staff's position, and now,

13 would you plan on starting depositions before then?

14 MR. TURK: Yes we would.

15 MS. CHANCELLOR: Staff depositions.

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: So you would start

17 deposing the State and the Applicant would start

18 deposing each other and you would hold the Staff ones

19 until the end.

20 MS. CHANCELLOR: That's correct.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: If the Staff document

22 comes in September 26, we, to get to an October 27th

23 hearing, we had talked about having pre-filed direct

24 on October 15th. Are you suggesting Ms. Chancellor,

25 that 19 days after the Staff's position is too short
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1 a time?

2 MS. CHANCELLOR: That's too short Your

3 Honor.

4 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Meanwhile, Mr. Gaukler,

5 you were suggesting that the pre-file direct could be

6 before October 15, because you're saying you'd start

7 the hearing as early as October 6th?

8 MR. GAUKLER: Yes, I was, that was premise

9 the October 6th Hearing was premised on the September

10 15th date for the Staff taking deposition.

11 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Which, okay, so

12 September 15th, your judgement would lead you to do a

13 hearing beginning as early as October 6th.

14 MR. GAUKLER: Take a look at what I said

15 last time. Yes, that's what I had.

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: So, when would you file

17 pre-filed testimony?

18 MR. GAUKLER: Okay, I'm looking at what

19 I said last time. I had pre-filed testimony October

20 6th, and hearing October 20th, I had proposed.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay.

22 MR. GAUKLER: And, I would propose that,

23 I think that the three and a half, four weeks, if we

24 say three and half weeks for something like that, we

25 could do pre-filed testimony beginning of the week of
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1 October 13th. Let me make sure I've got my dates

2 right herei

3 Yes, beginning the week of October 13th,

4 or shortly thereafter, and have the hearing begin on

5 October 27th.

6 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Pre-filed would be when?

7 MR. GAUKLER: October 13th, or the 14th.

8 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Okay, pre-file October

9 13th -

10 MR. GAUKLER: Or 14th.

11 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: And you would start the

12 hearing a week later.

13 MR. GAUKLER: Or, ten days there, October

14 27th, so, I would say pre-file would be somewhere

15 between the 13th and 15th.

16 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Right.

17 MR. GAUKLER: And we could start the

18 hearing approximately a week later or October 27th at

19 the latest.

20 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Now, the advantage of

21 starting the 20th is we get three weeks before Judge

22 Kline leaves and if the optimists among you are

23 correct, and Mr. Gaukler's team approached his

24 witnesses or panel approach to witnesses, then you

25 could conceivably be through with the hearing by
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1 November 7th, instead of December 12th.

2 Estimates are correct and it's four weeks

3 instead of three and we can't do that, and Mr.

4 Gaukler, you assume the Staff response at an early

5 time, rather than a later time?

6 MR. GAUKLER: That schedule is premised

7 upon a Staff response of September 15th, where we have

8 the hearing October 20th. We didn't take into account

9 discussions that we have had now about potentially

10 trying to limit depositions. So, I don't know what I

11 what that would bring about.

12 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Ms. Chancellor, you and

13 Mr. Soper are saying your judgement is to wait?

14 MS. CHANCELLOR: Your Honor, I think we

15 need to develop a realistic schedule and nothing in

16 this schedule takes into account that we have to

17 Federal Express everything because it's safeguards

18 information, so even on the Staff takes position on

19 the 26th, we won't receive it until the 29th.

20 With respect to developing testimony with

21 out witnesses, who, at the moment, my understanding

22 is, we probably don't have hardly any in Salt Lake,

23 they'll be all over the country. We'll have to Fed

24 Ex, drop testimony back and forth.

25 We can do some generic discussion on the
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1 phone, but this does not take into account any of the

2 constraints and the delay that is caused by everything

3 being safeguard, and what Mr. Gaukler and the Board is

4 suggesting, is that the schedule be compressed even

5 more, for example, than we had in seismic where we

6 had an open flow of information.

7 I just think if we want to go forward with

8 a schedule like this, we'll be back to the Board in

9 two weeks time, renegotiating another schedule, and we

10 would have spent all this time away from what we

11 really want to be doing, rather than negotiating a

12 schedule.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Let me then, and that

14 was well stated, Ms. Chancellor. Let me make this

15 suggestion. When the parties sit down to discuss

16 this, you need to be conscience of the matters Ms.

17 Chancellor just raised. The Commission originally

18 would like, they said they wanted this done by year

19 end.

20 I think all parties can see that at the

21 last conference that that can't be done. As I

22 mentioned, I've never read the Commission to say

23 anything when urging speed, ever say anything without

24 including the word fair in it.

25 I learned, of course, upwards of thirty
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1 five years ago now, as a law clerk for a Federal

2 Judge, important to modify fairness, and no one wants

3 to see this go to hearing and have some party able to

4 say, we'll we weren't treated fairly. Do the whole

5 thing over.

6 I'd like when this result is over, whoever

7 wins, whoever loses, the result is going to stand,

8 certainly on and not be subject to challenge on

9 procedural grounds. I ask all the parties to keep in

10 mind, not just how they would like to see the railroad

11 run, but how we can get to the end of this with a

12 sound judgement.

13 Someone will be happy with it. Someone

14 will be unhappy with it. I'd like to know that that's

15 the real end of the case. So, if you all will keep

16 that in mind as you negotiate. Now, if you want to

17 come up with two different schedules, we will

18 entertain them.

19 You both make your argument for why

20 compression is appropriate, or why a longer schedule's

21 appropriate. And, we will bear in mind what's happened

22 s0 far. Again, what's happened so far is no one's

23 fault. Each took the time it needed to put on its

24 Application and that's fair.

25 The Staff in charge with the special
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1 protection of the public interest, and if they need

2 more time, they ask questions and get the answers they

3 need, that's certainly fair, and if the State has a

4 point that requires a certain amount of time for them

5 fairly to do their job, I think everyone, not just the

6 Board, but all of the parties need to, think about

7 that.

8 So, we urge you to come up with a

9 consensus schedule. And, I suppose we would be

10 willing, if it helped, I mean, we will go a very few

11 days without Judge Kline if that would help, but we

12 rejected last time the suggestion that he would come

13 back and read the transcript.

14 We need him here at the hearing to help

15 develop, make sure that record is developed. So, I

16 guess no one is suggesting that we meet Thanksgiving

17 week, the week of November 24th. So, you all have

18 discussed a number of points.

19 What everyone's approach is, what the

20 Board's thought is, we've considered I think, each one

21 of the Commission's suggestions that they made in

22 their May 28th order. So, I think you all are in

23 position to work out a decent schedule. Is there

24 anything else we need to discuss today?

25 MR. TURK: Your Honor, one question. This
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1 is Sherwin Turk. Earlier I had suggested that the

2 parties talk about a schedule, ahd maybe develop two

3 consensus schedules, one assuming the August 29th

4 response and one assuming a later response.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes.

6 MR. TURK: Should we continue to do that,

7 and send you something so we think you can consider

8 those when we have the next conference call?

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes, I take it Mr.

10 Gaukler would like to meet Friday August 29th, I

11 didn't hear him issue any guarantees, and I don't

12 criticize him for that. This is obviously, if these

13 are questions the Staff has, they're important that

14 the company answer them fully and correctly.

15 So, unless the company is prepared to say

16 that they can guarantee August 29th, I would suggest

17 you that date and some other date and work schedules

18 off of that.

19 MR. GAUKLER: Okay, we can't guarantee

20 that at this time, Your Honor.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Right.

22 ADMIN. JUDGE LAM: Now, this is Judge Lam.

23 Also, I would like to remind the party, even though

24 the August 29th date is met, it does not mean there

25 will not be a second run of the Staff's question. So,
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1 perhaps a margin should-be built in there.

2 The fact that the company will file by

3 August 29th does not mean the Staff would not have

4 anymore follow-up questions.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Unless you all think

6 that this meeting last week fleshed this out enough

7 that there would not be a second round, right on Mr.

8 Delligatti said last time, that you know, often the

9 first round is not sufficient. It at least requires

10 follow up oral discussions if not written.

11 MR. TURK: Well, if I could address that

12 for a moment Your Honor.

13 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Yes.

14 MR. TURK: At this point, we cannot say

15 whether we would have a second round or not. There

16 are some cases where the NRII simply seeks to get

17 clarification, and you should expect that the answers

18 would be much put an end to the issue, and the Staff

19 would be able to sign off on it.

20 Here, we've identified missing analyses,

21 and when we get those analyses we'll be looking at

22 them for the first time. So, I cannot foreclose now

23 the possibility of a second round, but addressing

24 Judge Lam's questions, I would have built the schedule

25 around that.
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1 I think for now we will have to assume

2 there is no second round and if we find there has to

3 be, then we'll have to come back and look at our

4 schedules again.

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR- Okay, all right, fine.

6 Let me ask one more question, Ms. Chancellor, Mr.

7 Soper. To the extent, you've mentioned these other

8 counsel coming in as consultants or whatever capacity.

9 Is that going to enhance your capability

10 to act more quickly? Or, I hope they're not going to

11 come in and say that since they're new to the

12 proceeding they need more time to come up to speed.

13 MS. CHANCELLOR: No, we don't claim that

14 at all Your Honor, that we will need more time based

15 on whomever we hire, and we just hired the Eagan from

16 last week. We are working as expeditiously as

17 possible, trying to get all the experts that we need,

18 and they will be, the Eagan firm will be assisting us

19 in a limited area, and all we can say, is we're

20 peddling as fast as we can.

21 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, Ms.

22 Chancellor. I'm trying to think of a suitable

23 response to the peddling metaphor. I don't suppose

24 it's necessary to say the following, but just in case

25 someone thinks they've come up with something. Mr.
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1 Moss and I have a very attenuated relationship. My

2 mother and his father served in the Housing Commission

3 of Waterbury, Connecticut in 1960.

4 (Laughter.)

5 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: And I'm trying to find

6 a way if that would allow me to disqualify him from

7 the rest of the case, but I don't think so.

8 MR. TURK: No such luck.

9 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: Other than that, Mr.

10 Moss was here, of course, in the General Counsel's

11 Office years ago when I was on the old Appeal Board

12 and we knew each other to speak to, but we never had

13 any sort of social relationships. So, there's

14 obviously no problem with his participation.

15 So, are there any other matters we need to

16 take up?

17 (No response.)

18 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right then, I think

19 you said you wanted to make your own separate phone

20 calls, so we will all sign off. I thank the Court

21 Reporter for his service and all of you for again,

22 working together in the excellent spirit of

23 cooperation we've always had in this case, and we look

24 forward to another call next Wednesday, August 20th,

25 at one p.m. Eastern, eleven a.m. Mountain time.
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1 MR. GAUKLER: Your Honor, I'm Paul

2 Gaukler, just one different administrative point. We

3 find that we're going to need some different security

4 story provisions because some of our experts does not

5 work in controlled access buildings, and we've

6 discussed that with the State and the Staff and we

7 will have a proposed drape modification to the non-

8 disclosure affidavit which we should be fine with,

9 Your Honor, tomorrow.

10 CHAIRMAN FARRAR: All right, and as long

11 as the Staff, again, the Staff has the particular

12 expertise, so as long as they sign off on the

13 substance of it, and you all agree on the procedures

14 and they make sense to us, we will readily sign that.

15 All right. Thank you all.

16 (Whereupon, the above-entitled matter was

17 concluded at 2:27 p.m.)
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